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Physician-Assisted Death in Canada: As the Law Changes 
Heather Hogan, Mark Handelman, and Madeeha Hashmi

n Carter v. Canada (Attorney General)1 the 
Supreme Court of Canada (“S.C.C.”) declared 

that the criminal law prohibition on physician-
assisted death will be unconstitutional, effective 
February 7, 2016. Quebec will be prepared with a 
statutory framework to govern the provision of 
physician-assisted death; Quebec’s Bill 52 was as-
sented to on June 10, 2014 and will come into ef-
fect in December 2015. No other province has yet 
tabled legislation. 

Some may see these changes as a reflection of the 
evolution of palliative care and medical science 
within Canada and abroad. Others may view these 
changes as slap-dash experiment in physician-
assisted death. This article suggests that the truth 
is somewhere in between the two perspectives. 
Bill 52 reflects an attempt by Quebec legislators to 
regulate physician-assisted death. The S.C.C. inter-
preted only the narrow point put to them, which 
was whether, in the cases before them, the blanket 
prohibition on physician-assisted death breached 
the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms 
[Charter].2 The S.C.C. did not establish a frame-
work for physician-assisted death across Canada or 
comment on the Quebec legislation; however, both 
the legislation and the Carter decision raise ques-
tions about how physician-assisted death will be 
implemented in Canada. 

Rather than focusing on the arguments for and 
against physician-assisted death, this article focuses 
on Canada’s contribution to the global dialogue and 
considers some of the unanswered questions raised 
by Carter and Bill 52: questions about capacity, 
subjective suffering, and the potential for medical 
liability in the provision of physician-assisted death 
going forward. We suggest that these are the issues 
that will define the implementation of physician-
assisted death in Canada. 

The Charter and the Criminal Code 
Prohibition of Assisted Suicide 

Two statues are at the heart of the Carter decision: 
The Canadian Criminal Code [Code]3 and the 
Charter. The Code provides that everyone who 
counsels a person to commit suicide or aids and 
abets a person to commit suicide is guilty of an in-
dictable offence and liable to imprisonment for a 
term up to 14 years, regardless of whether or not 
suicide ensues.4 The Code also provides that no 
person is entitled to consent to have death inflicted 
upon him, and consent in that regard does not miti-
gate the criminal responsibility.5 

The Charter provides that everyone has the “right 
to life, liberty and security of the person”.6 The 
Charter also provides that every individual has the 
right to equal protection and equal benefit of the 
law without discrimination. These rights are guar-
anteed, subject only to such reasonable limits pre-
scribed by law “in a free and democratic society”.7 

The Code is an Act of Parliament, and must there-
fore accord with the principles of the Charter. If a 
Canadian citizen is of the view that an Act of 
Parliament is “unconstitutional”, he or she is enti-
tled to ask the court to declare that statute of no 
force or effect. He or she may succeed if the court 
agrees that the impugned legislation infringes upon 
the rights guaranteed by the Charter, and if that 
infringement cannot be justified. This process of 
testing the constitutionality of the criminal prohibi-
tion of assisted death has been ongoing for over 
20 years. In a sense, this illustrates the progress of 
law and social policy in the areas of health care in 
general, and in particular, end-of-life care, mental 
capacity, and autonomy. 

I
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Rodriguez v. British Columbia 
[Rodriguez]8 

The S.C.C. considered whether the criminal prohi-
bition of assisted suicide was constitutional in 
1993 as a result of litigation commenced by Sue 
Rodriguez. The case began in British Columbia and 
the S.C.C. held that the Criminal Code prohibition 
was valid across Canada. She suffered from amyo-
trophic lateral sclerosis (“ALS”). It was her inten-
tion to die humanely before the progressive nature 
of her disease subjected her to undue suffering. 
However, her disease had already progressed to the 
point that she was unable to end her life without 
help. Ms. Rodriguez was cognizant of the fact that 
anyone who assisted her in dying could be charged 
with a criminal offence. She believed that her 
Charter right to “life, liberty and security of the 
person” included her right to die with dignity re-
gardless of whether or not she was physically disa-
bled, and that this right was unjustifiably infringed 
upon by the criminal prohibition of assisted suicide. 
Ms. Rodriguez asked the court to find that the 
Criminal Code prohibition was of no force and 
effect. 

The S.C.C. was split in its decision, but the majori-
ty upheld the Criminal Code provisions. The ma-
jority observed that the principles contemplated 
in s. 7 of the Charter require that a fair balance 
be struck between the interests of the state and 
those of the individual. The majority was unable 
to find, on the evidence, that any infringement of 
Ms. Rodriguez’s s. 7 rights outweighed the protec-
tion afforded to vulnerable people by the criminal 
prohibition of assisted suicide.9 The minority disa-
greed, stating that the right to die with dignity 
“should be as well protected as is any other aspect 
of the right to life” contemplated by s. 7 of the 
Charter.10 

The Rodriguez decision represented only a tempo-
rary setback for Ms. Rodriguez. She did subse-
quently avail herself of a form of assisted suicide. 

Although the Royal Canadian Mounted Police 
investigated, no charges were laid. 

Carter v. Canada (Attorney General)11 

The constitutionality of the criminal prohibition on 
assisted death was considered again by the S.C.C. 
in 2015 in Carter. However, this issue was far from 
dormant during the intervening 22 years since the 
Rodriguez case. The House of Commons debated at 
least six private member’s bills that proposed the 
decriminalization of physician-assisted death; none 
was passed. The ongoing debate reached a tipping 
point with Carter. The case was commenced by a 
group of individuals: Gloria Taylor, Kathleen (by 
her daughter Lee Carter and Lee’s husband, Hollis 
Johnson), Dr. William Shoichet, and the British 
Columbia Civil Liberties Association. Ms. Taylor, 
like Ms. Rodriguez, suffered from ALS and did 
not want to die slowly and in pain. Ms. Carter 
suffered from advanced stages of spinal stenosis. 
Ms. Carter, like Ms. Rodriguez was cognizant of 
the criminal liability of any family member or doc-
tor who would assist her with her goal of dying 
with dignity, so she attended a clinic in Switzerland 
and died there. Her family pursued the litigation on 
her behalf. 

Justice Lynn Smith heard the application in 2012 
and found that the prohibition against physician-
assisted death violates the s. 7 rights of competent 
adults who are suffering intolerably as a result of a 
grievous and irremediable medical condition.12 The 
Government of Canada appealed Smith J.’s deci-
sion, and the British Columbia Court of Appeal 
found that Smith J. erred when she neglected to fol-
low the binding ruling in Rodriguez.13 Ms. Taylor 
and her fellow applicants appealed to the S.C.C. 

The S.C.C. heard the appeal in February 2015.14 
This time, the S.C.C. held that the blanket prohibi-
tion on assisted death unjustifiably infringes our 
Charter rights. Notably, the decision of the court 
was unanimous. Also notably, McLachlin J. 
(as she was known in 1993 when she wrote in the 



48 | P a g e  
 

 
Health Law in Canada I Volume 36 I No. 2 

minority decision in Rodriguez) is now Chief 
Justice. 

The S.C.C. considered the Court of Appeal’s view 
on the principle of stare decisis (courts are bound 
to follow the judgments of their higher courts) and 
found that it was open to Smith J. to reconsider the 
settled law in Rodriguez because there were new 
legal issues raised and there was a change in the 
circumstances or evidence that were before the 
court in Rodriguez, which fundamentally shifted 
the parameters of the debate.15 

The following table summarizes the new legal is-
sues and the change in circumstances or evidence 
since 1993: 

Rodriguez 1993 Carter 2015 

Legal issues: 

Whether the s. 7 

flaw is: 

Arbitrary (no) 

Whether prohibition 

deprives physically 

disabled adults of 

the right to equal 

treatment under s. 15 

(presume it does, but 

saved by s. 1) 

Legal issues: 

Whether the s. 7 

flaw is: 

Arbitrary (no) 

Overbroad (yes)  

Grossly disproportion-

ate (not necessary to 

decide) 

Whether prohibition 

deprives physically 

disabled adults of the 

right to equal treat-

ment under s. 15 (un-

necessary to decide) 

 

 

Rodriguez 1993 Carter 2015 

Social and 

Legislative Facts: 

There is a moral (or 

ethical) distinction 

between passive and 

active euthanasia 

There is no sufficient 

means to protect the 

vulnerable, so breach 

of s. 15 is saved by 

s. 1 

Social and 

Legislative Facts: 

No ethical distinction 

between physician-

assisted death and 

other end-of-life 

practices whose out-

come is likely death 

Evidence regarding 

regulatory structures 

in other jurisdictions; 

current practices re-

garding assessment of 

informed consent in 

medical decision-

making 

Justice Smith heard a considerable amount of evi-
dence that established two significant changes to 
the social and legislative facts since 1993. First, in 
1993 there was a distinct moral or ethical divide 
between “passive euthanasia” (which involves the 
administration of opioids for pain relief or with-
holding certain treatments, both of which may has-
ten death), and “active euthanasia” (administering 
those treatments with the knowledge that they will 
hasten death; this is sometimes referred to as the 
“doctrine of double effect”). However, the court 
heard that this moral or ethical distinction has 
evolved in the intervening period such that most 
end-of-life treatments are now understood to ex-
pose the patient to a possible hastening of death 
even if that is not the intent of the treatment, but 
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this approach to palliative care is no longer consid-
ered “active euthanasia”. 

The second significant change pertains to the abil-
ity of the state to protect people who are vulnera-
ble. In 1993, there were insufficient means to 
protect vulnerable persons, so the breach of 
Charter rights was justified. The court in Carter, 
by contrast, heard evidence regarding the multitude 
of regulatory structures in other jurisdictions that 
allow physician-assisted death without risk to vul-
nerable individuals. The court in Carter also heard 
evidence to the effect that current medical practices 
routinely include the assessment of informed con-
sent in medical decision making. Our legislature 
should therefore be able to carefully draft the pro-
vision of medical services within a framework that 
ensures safeguards for the vulnerable. 

For these reasons, the judges held that the court had 
before it sufficient evidence to establish that the 
facts had changed since 1993, and in these circum-
stances, the court was not bound by Rodriguez. 
The S.C.C. declared that ss. 241(b) and 14 of the 
Criminal Code unjustifiably infringe s. 7 of the 
Charter and are of no force or effect as they relate 
to physician-assisted death.16 However, the court 
was very careful to include in their declaration the 
specific circumstances in which these sections of 
the Code will no longer apply: 

Sections 241(b) and 14 unjustifiably infringe s.7 of the 
Charter and are of no force or effect to the extent that they 
prohibit physician-assisted death for a competent adult person 
who: 

(i) Clearly consents to the termination of life, and; 

(ii) Has a grievous and irremediable medical condition 
(including an illness, disease or a disability) that causes 
enduring suffering that is intolerable to the individual in 
the circumstance of his or her condition.17 (emphasis 
added) 

The court suspended the above remedy for 12 
months, until February 6, 2016, to give Parliament 
and the legislatures time to enact laws to govern 
the procedure.18 The court also confirmed that no 

physician in any circumstances can be forced to 
cause death if that individual’s conscience or reli-
gious belief cannot be reconciled with that ser-
vice.19 But, while the Canadian Medical 
Association’s proposed guidelines on assisted dy-
ing stipulate a requirement that a physician who 
conscientiously objects to assisting death must still 
provide information to patients including infor-
mation on how to obtain a referral, without saying 
how, there are no legislative guidelines. Nor did the 
S.C.C. offer any guidelines.  

Quebec’s Bill No. 52 

The Quebec legislature began to hear committee 
submissions on physician-assisted death in 2013. 
Those hearings culminated in Bill 52, An Act Re-
specting End-of-life Care, assented to on June 10, 
2014. What follows is a very brief overview of the 
statute.  

The purpose of the Quebec Act is two-fold: it is 
meant to ensure that patients at end-of-life are pro-
vided care that is respectful to their dignity and au-
tonomy, and it is meant to recognize the primacy of 
wishes that are freely and clearly expressed with 
respect to end-of-life care.20 The Act establishes a 
regime for end-of-life care and the criteria for ac-
cessing and administering it.21 It also establishes a 
Commission to oversee the application of specific 
requirements pertaining to medical aid in dying.22 
Finally, it establishes a framework for a system of 
advanced medical directives in Quebec.23 

The Act defines two distinct medical treatments 
that fall within the spectrum of “end-of-life” care: 
terminal palliative sedation and medical aid in dy-
ing. The Act sets out two distinct criteria for ac-
cessing and administering these treatments. 
Terminal palliative sedation is the administration of 
drugs or substances to a person at the end of his or 
her life in order to alleviate suffering by keeping 
him or her unconscious until death, but the Act is 
careful to stipulate that terminal palliative sedation 
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not postpone or accelerate death. The Act defines 
medical aid in dying as a treatment that involves 
the administration of drugs or substances by a phy-
sician to a person for the purpose of alleviating suf-
fering by causing the patient’s death. 

The Act requires that both forms of end-of-life care 
must be offered in Quebec by every institution 
providing healthcare.24 Every institution must also 
collect and report statistics that include, among 
other things, the number of requests for, and refus-
als of, medical aid in dying.25  

Terminal palliative sedation can be requested by 
the patient or by a person authorized to consent on 
behalf of the patient, provided that the patient or 
the substitute decision maker has received the pre-
scribed information about the treatment before they 
consented.26 By contrast, the criteria for requesting 
and qualifying for medical aid in dying are much 
more rigorous. In order to receive medical aid in 
dying, a patient must meet all of the criteria set out 
in the legislation in s. 26 of the Act. For example, 
the patient must: 

 be an adult and capable of giving consent; 

 suffer from incurable serious illness; 

 suffer from an advanced state of irreversible de-
cline in capability; and 

 suffer from constant and unbearable physical or 
psychological pain which cannot be relieved in a 
manner the person deems tolerable.27 

In addition to the s. 26 criteria that must be met by 
requesting patients, the Act also provides criteria 
that must be met by the physician administering 
medical aid in dying. The physician must meet the 
following s. 28 criteria: 

 the physician must be of the opinion that the pa-
tient meets the s. 26 criteria after, among other 
things; 

o making sure that the request is being made 
freely and without external pressure; 

o making sure that the request is an informed 
one; 

o verifying the persistence of suffering; and 

o verifying that the wish to obtain aid in dying 
remains unchanged by talking to the patient 
at reasonably spaced intervals given the pro-
gress of the patient’s condition; 

 discuss the request with the patient’s care team; 

 discuss the patient’s request with close relatives 
if the patient so wishes.28 

The physician must also obtain a second opinion 
from a physician who must take prescribed steps to 
ensure that the s. 26 criteria have been met by the 
requesting patient.29 The criteria for the second 
opinion are rigorous. 

If a requesting patient meets the s. 26 criteria and 
the physician determines that medical aid in dying 
may be administered, the physician must administer 
such aid personally and take care of the requesting 
patient until death.30 A person’s decision to refuse 
or receive terminal palliative sedation or medical 
aid in dying may not be invoked as a reason to re-
fuse to pay a benefit or any other sum due under a 
contract (life insurance, for example).31 Nothing in 
the Act limits the right of health professionals to 
refuse to take part in end-of-life care in accordance 
with their code of ethics or conscience.32 The Bill 
(now an Act)33 also provides a framework for the 
format, validity and registration of Advance 
Medical Directives and, as noted previously, noth-
ing in the Bill provides that medical aid in dying 
can be requested by way of an advanced medical 
directive or administered pursuant to an advanced 
medical directive. 

Analysis: Implications for Ontario 
and Beyond 

As of February 7, 2016, unless the S.C.C. grants 
the federal government an extension, you are enti-
tled to die at a time of your choosing if you are a 
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competent adult who clearly consents to the termi-
nation of life and have a grievous and irremediable 
medical condition that causes enduring suffering 
that is intolerable to you in the circumstances of 
your condition. This is the law in Canada as a result 
of Carter, but the judgment does not define the fol-
lowing words and phrases: 

 Competent adult; 

 Clearly consents; 

 Grievous and irremediable medical condition; 

 Enduring suffering; 

 That is intolerable…in the circumstances. 

And, while the S.C.C. recognized that some physi-
cians will want no part of assisted death, and spe-
cifically does not require them to take part, there is 
no guidance on whether those doctors have an obli-
gation to refer their patient to a doctor willing to 
take part.  

The law in Ontario provides that an adult is capable 
if they are able to understand information relevant 
to the decision, and able to appreciate the reasona-
bly foreseeable consequences of making or not 
making a decision.34 In Ontario, physicians must 
assess decisional capacity as part of the process of 
obtaining informed consent to any treatment — an 
incapable person cannot give informed consent, and 
in those cases a surrogate, known in Ontario and 
some other provinces as a “substitute decision-
maker”, or “SDM” will make the treatment deci-
sion. Most provinces have rules for identifying 
the SDM and guiding them in making the correct 
decision. 

However, studies have shown that about 80 per 
cent of physicians do not understand “capacity”, 
what it means, or how to assess it.35 

Ontario’s Health Care Consent Act,36 the statute 
applicable to treatment decisions, contains no age 
distinctions or limitations, which means that re-
gardless of your age, you are entitled to make your 

own treatment decisions if you are “capable”. Do 
the court’s parameters on the lifting of the prohibi-
tion on assisted suicide discriminate against “non-
adults”? Age discrimination is expressly prohibited 
by s. 15 of the Charter unless the discrimination is 
“demonstrably justifiable in a free and democratic 
society”. One of the issues that may be litigated in 
the wake of Carter is whether Carter’s arguably 
discriminatory common law test for legal physi-
cian-assisted death unjustifiably infringes on the 
Charter rights of children. 

In Ontario, consent to treatment requires an in-
formed decision that is given by a capable person 
voluntarily without misrepresentation or fraud.37 
How will requests for physician-assisted death be 
vetted for voluntariness and capability outside of 
Quebec? It is not difficult to imagine circumstances 
in which an older adult with a terminal and costly 
illness does not wish to see his family suffer the 
emotional and financial drain of his illness. Would 
a request for physician-assisted death in those cir-
cumstances be voluntarily? Are finances something 
to be contemplated within the concept of “intolera-
ble to the individual in the circumstances of his or 
her condition”? 

It is also not clear how Parliament will ensure that 
Canadians have consistent access to the right to die 
across the country. Currently, only Quebec has leg-
islation that makes the provision of “end-of-life” 
care a mandatory offering for all health care facili-
ties, but even that Act permits conscious objectors 
to abstain from the provision of medical aid in 
dying. Health care remains inconsistent across 
Canada, from urban to rural setting, from province 
to province. For example, it is still not possible to 
get a legal abortion in Prince Edward Island.38 

Some studies have found that health care profes-
sionals do not accurately comprehend the legal sta-
tus of end-of-life practices in Quebec. For example, 
45.8 per cent of physicians and nurses wrongly 
thought that it was not permitted to withdraw 
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a potentially life prolonging treatment at the pa-
tient’s request.39 Only 39.5 per cent believed that, 
in the event that medical aid in dying was legalized, 
the use of lethal medication would be permitted at 
the patient’s request; 34.6 per cent believed they 
would be able to give such medication to an in-
competent patient upon a relative’s request.40 Is 
there any reason to assume that physicians in other 
provinces will be better prepared? 

Moreover, there is reason to believe that misinfor-
mation among health professionals is not limited to 
Canada. A Belgian study found that, seven years 
after Belgium legislated euthanasia, many physi-
cians still had difficulty identifying which medical 
practices constituted euthanasia and must be de-
clared to the appropriate authorities.  

What Is Happening—and What Might 
Happen 

The federal government established the “External 
Panel on Options for a Legislative Response to 
Carter v. Canada”, and issued a mandate to the 
panel to consult with Canadians and report back in 
the late fall of 2015.41 However, since this coin-
cides with the election campaign period, the con-
sultation might not happen. The current 
government opposed the application in Carter. 
There will presumably be a different perspective if 
the party in power changes. But, whether or not that 
happens, it is unlikely any new government will 
have legislation in place by February 2016. In other 
words, not much has happened federally. 

There is also a pan-provincial panel, with members 
from across the country, created to advise the 
provinces. 

If there is no federal legislation in place by February, 
the federal government may ask the S.C.C. for an 
extension of the deadline. If the court grants the re-
quest, the debate will continue with anticipation of 
legislation. If not, we doubt that provinces other than 
Quebec will have legislation in place by February. 

In the meantime, the Canadian Medical Association 
has held town hall meetings on the subject across 
the country and polled its members’ views about 
physician-assisted death. The Association is at-
tempting to formulate guidelines for physicians. At 
least some provinces are trying to figure out what 
to do, as are provincial medical regulatory colleges. 

But, is the absence of legislation such a bad thing? 
Following the S.C.C. decision that the ban on abor-
tion was unconstitutional, no legislation was passed 
anywhere in Canada, and that absence seems to be 
working reasonably well, except in PEI. 

Whether the Supreme Court extends its deadline or 
not, if it passes and there is no federal legislation, 
we anticipate a “free for all”: some patients will 
demand physician-assisted death, leaving doctors to 
grapple with their own conscience and the risk of 
prosecution either under the criminal law or before 
their provincial regulatory colleges. In the latter 
case, there could be patient complaints when physi-
cians assist in death and when they refuse. 

The guidelines the court set out, such as “compe-
tent adult”, “enduring suffering that is intolerable to 
the person in the circumstances”, and “grievous and 
irremediable medical condition”, are quite subjec-
tive and therefore open to interpretation – by indi-
vidual physicians, ethicists, hospitals, and 
provinces. We are concerned about inconsistent 
interpretation and application of the law from prov-
ince to province and even physician to physician. 

What Should Happen? 

In a free and democratic society, laws should be 
applied consistently. Rights available to some 
should be available to all. If physician-assisted 
death is, at least in some circumstances, a right, 
every Canadian should have the same access. Pro-
cedures and guidelines should be consistent. That 
requires federal legislation, consistent provincial 
legislation, or additional cases to find their way to 
the Supreme Court (which could take decades) to 
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establish consistency in law and subsequently in 
practice. Or, is there another method to achieve 
consistency? 

In another relatively recent case42 the S.C.C. com-
mented favourably on the role of Ontario’s Consent 
and Capacity Board in expeditiously adjudicating 
treatment disputes at end-of-life when physicians 
and substitute decision-makers disagree on whether 
or not to withdraw treatment when doing so will 
likely result in the patient’s death. While not a per-
fect solution to those cases, the Board is statutorily 
required to convene a hearing within seven days of 
receiving an application and to release a decision 
within one day of the end of the hearing. Perhaps a 
similar federal tribunal is necessary to authorize 
physician-assisted death?  

Alternately for Ontario, if the province wants to 
“go it alone”, relatively minor amendments to the 
Health Care Consent Act could require that physi-
cian-assisted death be monitored, approved and re-
ported by the province’s Consent and Capacity 
Board. Other provinces are not really that far be-
hind: each has an equivalent review board, the bulk 
of whose work remains reviewing the involuntary 
detention and capacity to make treatment decisions 
of psychiatric patients.  

Who Should Decide, Who Should 
Approve? 

Any attempt by legislatures to set out parameters 
for the provision of a service as ethically complex 
and politically charged as physician-assisted death 
is sure to raise difficult questions about language. 
Quebec’s Bill 52 is no exception. The attempt by 
the Quebec legislature to draw a statutory distinc-
tion between end-of-life care that either does or 
does not hasten death is one example. First of all, it 
is not clear how keeping terminally ill patients un-
conscious cannot be said with any certainty to not 
hasten death, and we wonder if this is purely a the-
oretical conceit rather than a practical distinction. 

This statutory distinction also calls into question 
the Carter finding that the ethical divide between 
passive and active euthanasia is no longer a practi-
cal concern. 

Bill 52 provides that the request for medical aid in 
dying must be made “later in life”, but this phrase 
is not defined. This lack of clarity is but one exam-
ple of what the courts may yet have to address. 
Much of the wording in Bill 52’s s. 26 criteria is 
reflected in the Carter decision: both require the 
patient to be capable and to be suffering from an 
irremediable or incurable illness that is intolerable 
to him or her in the circumstances. However, nei-
ther Carter nor Bill 52 define these subjective con-
cepts, if indeed they could have been defined with 
sufficient precision to anticipate all circumstances. 

There are as many concerns about how to imple-
ment physician-assisted death in Canada as there 
are about the fact of it. Is it a private conversation 
between physician and capable patient, or do we 
need an approval process? If we need an approval 
process, should it be any second physician, or a 
hospital/facility committee? Who decides that the 
patient is capable and meets the S.C.C. or legisla-
tive test? Will there be consistent access from facil-
ity to facility or province to province, or will 
patients be compelled to “forum shop”? 

There are analogies between approving a physi-
cian-assisted death and disputes between the treat-
ment team and the family of an incapable patient 
over whether or not to discontinue life support, al-
lowing the patient to die. The latter problem has 
been thoroughly reviewed,43 and Professor Pope 
speaks favourably of the benefits of an independent 
quasi-judicial tribunal to resolve treatment disputes 
at end of life. A similar approach would answer 
many of the implementation concerns, as well as 
providing the attending physician with a legal 
“stamp of approval”. Time will tell what the pro-
vincial and federal governments decide. 
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